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Dear Mr. Juel: 
 
 
This letter is my review decision on your Notice of Appeal (NOA) filed in 
protest of the Forest Supervisor's decision regarding Amendment No. 10 to the  
Kootenai National Forest Plan. 
 
My review is conducted pursuant to, and in accordance with, 36 CFR 217.  My 
responsibility as Reviewing Officer is to ensure the analysis and decision are 
in compliance with applicable laws, regulations and orders.  This review 
decision hereby incorporates by reference the entire administrative appeal 
record, which also includes the project file. 
 
I.  DECISION UNDER REVIEW 
 
The Forest Plan provides the framework for management of land and resources on 
the Kootenai National Forest and describes "desired conditions" to be 
achieved.  The Forest Plan was prepared in response to the requirements of the 
National Forest Management Act (NFMA) of 1976.   
 
The purpose and need for Amendment 10 is to change Management Area (MA) 24 
Range Standard #1 to allow livestock grazing. 
 
On January 15, 1997, the Kootenai Forest Supervisor issued a Decision Notice 
(DN) and Finding of No Significant Impact (FONSI) adopting Amendment 10 to the 
Forest Plan.   
 
II.  OVERVIEW OF ISSUES AND RELIEF REQUESTED 
 
The central issues outlined in your NOA are whether Amendment 10 violates the 
National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA), the National Forest Management Act 
(NFMA), and the Administrative Procedures Act by lacking a strong purpose and 
need, by failure to provide information on suitability, and by failure to 
consider the spread of noxious weeds. 
 
You request the decision be remanded to correct the deficiencies in analyses of 
the Environmental Assessment (EA) and violations of law, regulation, and policy 
detailed in this NOA. 
  
III.  REVIEW FINDINGS 
 
The purpose of the Forest Service's appeal regulations (36 CFR 217) is to 
provide "... the final administrative opportunity for the public to influence 
National Forest System decision making prior to implementation of various 
decisions.  The rules ... complement, but do not replace, numerous 
opportunities to participate in and influence agency decision making provided 



pursuant to ... NEPA, and the associated implementing regulations and 
procedures in 40 CFR parts 1500 through 1508, 36 CFR parts 216, and 219 ..." 
and the Forest Service directives system [36 CFR 217.1(b)]. 
 
Amendments to and revisions of Forest Plans are part of the dynamic planning 
procedures established by the NFMA and its implementing regulations (36 CFR 
219.10).  Forest Plans provide for amendment and revision. 
 
I have reviewed the Forest Supervisor's April 2, 1997, letter of transmittal 
identifying references in the decision documentation where the issues you 
raised are addressed.  The transmittal letter provides specific page references 
to discussions in the project file which bear upon your issues.  I specifically 
incorporate the references and citations contained in the Forest Supervisor's 
transmittal letter into this decision.  Based upon a review of the references 
and citations provided by the Forest Supervisor, I find that the issues you 
raised were adequately considered in the EA and DN and that the Forest 
Supervisor made a reasoned decision concerning those issues. You will find my 
conclusions for each issue articulated at the end of each issue discussion and 
summarized at the end of this letter with associated appeal language. 
 
In the following section, I have identified your concerns and responded to the 
associated issues to demonstrate how I arrived at my decision. 
 
Issue 1: The EA fails to mention a concrete purpose or need for the Action 
 
You contend the EA fails to mention a concrete purpose or need for the action, 
in violation of NEPA.   
 
Response: 
 
The EA explains the need for action on page 1 and the purpose for the proposed 
action on page 2.  The DN also reiterates the purpose and need for action on 
page 2.  In addition, the purpose and need for action is listed in the scoping 
notice mailed to interested parties on June 28, 1996.   
 
Conclusion:  
 
I find the purpose and need identified by the Forest Supervisor in the EA to be 
adequate and fully in compliance with NEPA requirements. 
 
Issue 2: Lack of Suitability Analyses 
 
You contend that NFMA is violated by allowing livestock grazing on Management 
Area (MA) 24 lands for which good reason exists to doubt suitability; and 
without determining suitability, NFMA is violated (NOA, p. 3). 
 
You further contend that the regulations envision a site-specific review in 
which the agency determines whether grazing livestock is appropriate to 
particular areas.  Never has the Kootenai National Forest conducted the 
required, detailed suitability determination of the MA 24 lands in question, 
weighing the "economic and environmental consequences" as required by 36 CFR 
219.3 (NOA, p. 3)  
 
Response:  
 
In regard to your contention that the Forest has violated NFMA without 
determining suitability, the DN, states that, "Future grazing allotment 
decisions would assess the effects of grazing on all land within the allotments 
considered suitable for grazing, including MA 24 lands.  While the decision 
authorizes amending the Forest Plan MA 24 Range Standard #1 to allow domestic 
livestock grazing, it is a programmatic decision and does not cover specific 
projects or actions.  This programmatic decision has no environmental effects, 
either individually or cumulatively.  Similarly, the DN is programmatic in 
nature, and does not specify any specific management actions or activities." 



(DN, p. 7). 
 
The amendment allows grazing in MA 24 areas but requires site-specific 
considerations as allotment management plans are updated.  The DN states, 
"[S]ite-specific reviews completed or scheduled for expiring grazing permits on 
allotments on the Forest will follow NEPA procedures for identifying, 
analyzing, and disclosing the effects of specific management actions.  The 
results of this DN will be incorporated into subsequent NEPA allotment 
analyses.  Specific management activities needed to comply with Forest Plan 
standards will be identified and analyzed at that time." (DN, p. 1) 
 
Regarding your contention that the Forest is not following the requirements as 
stated in 36 CFR 219.3, the DN states, "this amendment will have no effect on 
the planned activities, outputs or schedules as displayed in the Forest Plan, 
and have no effect on the local economy.  It will have no effect on the cost of 
operation when implementing the Forest Plan and in fact, may reduce costs of 
unnecessary protection measures.  No future opportunities will be forgone, and 
no known irreversible commitment of resources will be involved." (DN, p. 5) 
 
In addition, the EA at page 4 addresses the effects on the vegetation resource. 
Support documentation is found in the EA (p. 7), DN (pp. 3-5), project file 
Resource Specialist Reports (Project File, documents C1-3) and the Site 
Specific NEPA analyses for South End and Pinkham Allotments, Response to 
Comments (Project File, documents F-2 page 19, comment #12-RRS and F-4 appendix 
1, page 5, comment #18). 
 
In the Draft Regional Protocol for grazing it states, "Lands which are labeled 
as capable or non-capable are mapped based upon the criteria shown above. 
Lands which are labeled as non-capable are not used in the determination of 
capacities for livestock use.  However, livestock may be seen using these lands 
as they are not physically excluded from them." (Project file, document G1, p. 
13). 
 
Conclusion:  
 
Based upon my review of the environmental documents and the project file, I 
find the Forest Supervisor is in compliance with the NFMA requirements (36 CFR 
219.3). 
 
Issue 3: Noxious Weed Impacts 
 
You contend that the failure to do comprehensive analysis on the impacts of 
noxious weed invasion of MA 24 lands subverts the intent and mandate of NEPA 
and does not provide sufficient information for the decisionmaker to arrive at 
a Finding of No Significant Impact (NOA, p. 4). 
 
You further contend that in approving MA 24 lands to be exposed to the spread 
of noxious weeds via cattle grazing, when it hasn't been determined how many 
acres of MA 24 land have been invaded...the Kootenai is acting in an arbitrary 
and capricious manner.  This violates the Administrative Procedures Act (NOA, 
p. 4). 
 
Response: 
 
The DN states, "...My decision authorizes amending the Forest Plan MA 24 Range 
Standard #1 to allow domestic livestock grazing.  This is a programmatic 
decision and does not cover specific projects or actions.  This programmatic 
decision has no environmental effects, either individually or cumulatively. 
Similarly, this DN and FONSI are programmatic in nature, and do not specify any 
specific management actions or activities." (DN, p. 7) 
 
The EA (pp. 3-4) analyzes the affected environment and specific resources 
including the vegetation resource.  In addition, the EA at page 7, assesses the 
effects on sensitive plant species.  Support documentation is found in the 



Project File Resource Specialist Reports (Project File, documents C1-3) and in 
the DN (pp. 4-6), Findings Required by Other Laws and Regulations, and Finding 
of No Significant Impact (pp. 6-7). 
 
Conclusion: 
 
Based upon my review of the environmental documents and the project file, I 
find the Forest Supervisor had sufficient information available to arrive at a 
"Finding of No Significant Impact" for Forest Plan Amendment #10 - Management 
Area 24, Range Standard #1.   
 
IV.  DECISION   
 
I affirm the Forest Supervisor's decision to proceed with Amendment 10.  The 
decision is reasoned and in conformance with applicable laws and regulations. 
Your request for relief is denied. 
 
Pursuant to 36 CFR 217.17(d), this is the final administrative determination of 
the U.S. Department of Agriculture, unless the Chief elects to review this 
decision.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
/s/ J. Doug Glevanik 
 
J. DOUG GLEVANIK 
Reviewing Officer 
Director, Ecosystem Assessment and Planning 


